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The Chief is coming

The first Chief was, of course, the Founder Lord Baden-Powell and ‘old timers’ will
recall the memorable camp of Whitsun 1933. This was the occasion of the visit of
Lord and Lady Baden-Powell to the Bedfordshire Jamborally, when Scouts and Guides
were in camp at Ampthill Park and performed a grand Bedfordshire Pageant in the
Arena. On the day of the visit (Whit -Monday, 5th June) it was baking hot and Guides,
Scouts and Public were fainting with the heat with almost alarming rapidity.
Nevertheless it was a most enjoyable day, and a grand camp.

The next visit from a Chief was in much more sombre circumstances. B.P.’s successor
— Lord Somers — visited Bedford during the dark days of World War II (Saturday
16th, October 1943), when a County Parade was held in the grounds of Dr. Barnardo’s
Howard Home, Cardington Road. Most of the County were represented and the
Chief gave a very heartening message “Scouts must be tough” at a time when it was
much needed.

Nineteen fifty-one found us again in Ampthill Park, this time to receive the Deputy
Chief Scout — Sir Robert Lockhart — on a visit to the Whitsuntide Camp (in almost
Arctic conditions). One of the most memorable things about this visit was ‘Operation
- Handshake’ when the whole assembly lined the route from the town of Ampthill
into the camp. As Sir Rob passed each Scout shook hands with his neighbour, who
passed it on, and so through the whole camp.

It does seem we always have to rely on the weather to play its part on these occasions
and often it is the thing by which we remember the Rally. When at Whitsun 1954
Lord Rowallan visited Ampthill Park it was the biggest event in the County since
the 1933 visit of Lord and Lady B.P. A full programme of activity was laid on but
at one time it looked as if much of it would have to be cancelled or modified, for
the weather during the preceeding week — and almost up to the day, was about as
bad as it could be but Whit Monday turned out to be a glorious day and the Chief
was able to review the Scouts — and the weather — at their best. The Chief first
visited and addressed the Cub Rally, at the close of which the Scouts, stationed —
out of sight — in various parts of the park, began to arrive, singing the Eengonyama
Chorus. When the arena was entirely filled with Scouts, surrounding the Chief on
his dais, they sang the Zulu War Cry for the last time and sat facing him. He then
addressed the assembly, after which all renewed their Scout Promise, then fell back
and formed into Troops for Inspection.

Sir Charles MacLean, who succeeded Lord Rowallan in 1959, was in attendance at
Bromham Camp in 1964 (Whit-Sunday) to perform the official opening of the Leslie
Sell Camping and Training Ground. He was also with us at Ampthill Park in 1970.
On the Sunday of his visit (10th May) it was cold and wet all day except when the
Chief was present, so, like his predecessor, he was able to see the Scouts, the Park
(and the weather) at their best.

Three years later (Saturday 12th May 1973) came Sir William Gladstone to Ampthill
Park, mixing freely with the Troops, Patrols and Scouters in their various Camps.
And the weather behaved well there being no rain all day until evening after the Chief
had departed. Nobody minded then.

This year Bedfordshire extends its welcome to the new Chief Major General Michael
Walsh and we sincerely hope he will find every Cub, Scout, Scouter (and the weather)
at their best.
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